
 

 

Sociology 110E & F (5809 & 5810)--Introduction to Sociology 
Instructor: Dr. Jerry Barrish 

Office: D100F  Classroom: R102 
Hours: By Appointment Meetings: M-F 11:30-12:20 
Phone:  564-4188 e-mail: gbarrish@bcc.ctc.edu 

Overview.  Our goal in this course is to discover 
the basics of sociology.  This includes developing an understanding of the term sociology, as well 
as introducing you to the language used in the field, its history, and the types of questions 
sociologists ask.  Our focus will be on how humans interact in groups.  (Groups can be as small 
as two people or as large as a neighborhood, a community, an entire society, or the whole of 
human population.  We will examine many of these levels of groups during this quarter.)  There 
are many theoretical and empirical approaches to this field, and we will explore many of them in 
the course.  You will then be able to apply them to your world, coming to see it in a new way. 

To do this you need to drop many of the preconceptions you now hold.  This does not mean that 
you have to change your opinions; it does mean that you must recognize the place opinions play 
in how we structure our own experiences and how those opinions often lead us to miss what is 
actually there.  So hang on to your own opinions and preferences; just be prepared to examine 
those opinions in the light of evidence rather than look at evidence through the filter of opinion. 

We will meet five days each week with the following exceptions:  There will be no classes on 
Tuesday, May 6 and Monday, May 26.  There may be other days when I will be absent.  I will 
arrange for those times to be covered.  

Course Learning Outcomes 
 

 
After completing the course, the successful student will be able to: 

1. Question the obvious. 
2. Distinguish between factual statements and value judgments. 
3. Put aside personal ethnocentric attitudes; become culturally relativistic. 
4. Critically evaluate the various perspectives in terms of their strengths and weaknesses. 
5. Utilize objective criteria for evaluating sociological knowledge. 
6. Ascertain cause and effect as well as correlation. 
7. Formulate logical conclusions. 
8. Apply knowledge to real-life situations. 

This course’s General Education ratings are: 3 in Critical Thinking, 2 in Reading, 2 in Ethics, 2 in 
Historical and Intellectual Perspectives, and 3 in Cultural Diversity. 



 

 

 Textbooks and Other Materials.   
 
The text for this quarter is: 
 
 Neubeck, Kenneth J. and Davita Silfen Glassberg 
 Sociology: Diversity, Conflict, and Change. 
 McGraw-Hill. 

We will also be using:  

 The New York Times 
 M-F editions  

 Sociology 110 concepts and definitions (in bookstore) 

The textbooks and concepts packet are available in the BCC Bookstore.  I will give you 
information on getting a student discounted NY Times subscription delivered to your home. You 
should begin keeping yourself informed about world and national events as part of your regular 
routine. We will be referring to newspaper articles, even using them as the starting point for the 
analysis of sociological concepts.  Using the newspaper will make it easier to integrate the 
particular with the conceptual, as you will discover.  

You should also have three other books available to you 
(preferably at home).  One is a good college-level dictionary.  You will need to know how to spell 
words correctly.  Another is a thesaurus (a book of synonyms).  The third book is a good 
resource on grammar and style. All are well worth owning and will serve you throughout your 
college career and your adult life. 

Evaluation.  Your grade will be based on two midterm exams and a final. One of these will be 
given during finals period.  The exams will include a set of objective questions and one or more 
short answer and essay questions.  Exam questions do not come from either the book or the 
notes.  Instead, I expect you to understand the concepts we discuss in class and those you read.  
The questions will often describe new situations and ask you to apply appropriate concepts to 
them.  Each midterm exam has a maximum of 100 points.  The final exam will be worth 200 
points, because it is twice as long as the others and contains a cumulative section. 

In addition, you will have two written assignments and a presentation, worth another 200 points 
toward your grade.  You will be assigned to small groups for these assignments.  The 
assignments will be based on readings or related items in the news.  Because you have the 
opportunity to check your own written work for spelling and grammar, you will not receive credit if 
it contains spelling or grammar errors.  All written assignments must be typed (double-spaced). 



 

 

Your resource books (dictionary, thesaurus, grammar manual) will come in very handy for these 
assignments.   

Grading will be as follows:  
 A 525 points 
 B 465 to 524 points 
 C 405 to 464 points 
 D 345 to 404 points 

Grades such as A-, B+, B-, etc. will be awarded to those just failing to make the threshold needed 
for a higher grade.  Class attendance and participation will also figure into your course grade.  
Because this is a five credit class, you will have a maximum of ten hours of class you may miss.  
Each hour missed above ten results in a reduction of ten points from your total.  In addition, 
showing up late to class or sleeping in class or working on your palm pilot or your cell phone or 
anything else that is not related to class work means you miss important material, so those will be 
counted as having been absent.  There will be no exceptions. Those who are regular participants 
in class will receive a 30 point bonus at the end of the quarter.  Participation includes asking 
relevant questions, making explanatory comments, bring up examples from the New York Times, 
among other things.  

Deadlines.  If there is an emergency (a real emergency) that prevents you from taking an 
exam as scheduled, you must inform me before the time the exam begins.  You may leave a 
message on my voice mail (my office phone is listed at the top of this syllabus).  If assignments 
must be handed in outside of class, please put it in the large manila envelope that hangs outside 
my office door.  All assignments must be turned in on the date specified.   There will be no 
exceptions. 

 Course Outline 

   Text   
Week Subject  Chapter  

1-2 The Sociological Imagination 1  
3 The Vocabulary of Science 2  
 Doing Sociological Research   
4 Exam I      
 Macro Social Structures 3  
4-5 Social Structures: Micro and Midlevel 4  
5-6 Culture 5  
6 Socialization 6  
7 Deviance and Social Control 9  
8 Exam II 
8-9 Stratification and Inequality 7  
9-10 Race and Gender 8  
10-11 Social Institutions 11-16  
12 Final Exam Wednesday, June 11 

This syllabus is a framework for material we want to cover.  The pace at which we work and the 
development of your skills may result in adjustments during the quarter. 



 

 

Class Conduct.  College is not an extension of high school.  You have the responsibility to 
make your own decisions, not only about what courses to take, but also about whether or not to 
be there.  However, you are still meeting as a group.  I take attendance at the beginning of class; 
that is when you must be present.  If you must leave early, take a seat near the door to avoid 
disrupting the class when you leave.  I will make every effort to respect you and treat you 
courteously, and I expect you to do the same for me and for your classmates.  Please do not 
engage in “packing-up behavior” until we are done for the day.  In asking questions and offering 
comments, please do not interrupt whoever is speaking at the time.  Your comments are worth 
hearing, and those of others are worth hearing also. 

If you require accommodations  based on a documented disability, have emergency 
medical information to share, or need assistance in case of emergency evacuation; please 
make an appointment with me as soon as possible.   
 
If you would like to inquire about becoming a DSS (Disability Support Services)   student 
please call 425-564-2498 or go in person to the DSS office in B132. 

 A Final Word.  I know a syllabus may sound cold and forbidding, but sociology can be 
interesting and even fun, whether you plan to make a career in it or not.  After all, we live in this 
social world, and we may as well get a handle on a way of making sense of it.  If you do the work 
on time and study on a schedule rather than trying to cram for exams, you will do well and your 
grade will reflect your learning. 
 



 

 

Hints for Reading a Text 

There is a method (one of many) designed to help you better understand the material you are 
reading in this course (and in others, as well).  It involves some techniques that take time to 
master and to use, but they will be very helpful to you over the course of your studies.  The 
method has several variations, and the one I use is known as PQ4R. 

The acronym stands for Preview, Question, Read, Recall, Reread, Review.  Each part of the 
method gives some suggestions for ways to make more sense of what you are reading.  
Previewing a chapter means skimming through it to become aware of the focus of that chapter.  
You do this by looking at the headings and subheadings within the chapter.  For example, 
Chapter 1 in Neubeck and Glassberg  has a chapter title (The Sociological Imagination) and 
several section headings: Personal Troubles and Public Issues: Dana’s Story, The Sociological 
Imagination in Action, etc.  Within each chapter section are (often) some subheadings, although 
not in this text, or tables. Previewing simply makes you aware of how the chapter is divided and 
gives you some idea about what the author intends to tell you. 

Question means asking what the chapter is about.  After previewing, write down what you think 
the author is going to relate.  You might also want to write two or three questions that you are 
asking yourself about the chapter.  It is probably not a great idea to include the question: “Why 
am I doing this?” nor the one: “Why am I taking this course?”  Those questions, while perfectly 
valid, are generally not answerable in any single chapter of a textbook. 

Now we get to the actual working part.  Read the chapter.  Read it straight through.  Do not stop. 
Do not collect $200 dollars (for Monopoly players).  Don’t worry about how well you are 
understanding what you are reading.  Just read it!  When you are done with the chapter, write 
down all the terms you Recall from your reading.  Do not include common words such as “the” or 
“with”.  Words that relate to the subject matter are the important ones here.  Spend as much time 
as you want to in doing this. 

The fifth part of this technique is to Reread the chapter.  This is the time for you to take notes or 
to underline important material in the text.  You will find that the second reading is much easier 
because you have done the preliminary work of previewing, questioning, and a first reading.  The 
words you wrote down become more familiar.  The author’s major points are more obvious when 
you read them this time.   

Finally, Review what you have done.  Look over your notes, and go back to the terms and 
questions you wrote.  Are there other important terms to remember? Did the chapter deal with 
questions other than those you were looking for? 

Keep your notes.  When it comes time to study for an exam, you will find that you have a lot less 
work to do that you expect.  It’s not that there is actually less work; rather, you have already done 
the majority of the studying you need for the test.  What you have left to do is to refresh your 
memory about the material you already know. 

I realize that this sounds like it takes a lot of time, and it does--at least initially.  Mastering a new 
set of study skills is not easy, but mastering these is very rewarding.  You can apply this 
technique to any academic course you take.  It always works. 

 

PROCEDURES AND GUIDELINES OF THE SOCIAL SCIENCE DIVISION 
Revised Winter 2006 

 
 

Cheating, Stealing and Plagiarizing* 
Cheating, stealing and plagiarizing (using the ideas or words of another as one’s own without crediting the 
source) and inappropriate/disruptive classroom behavior are violations of the Student Code of Conduct at 
Bellevue Community College.  Examples of unacceptable behavior include, but are not limited to: talking out 
of turn, arriving late or leaving early without a valid reason, allowing cell phones/pagers to ring, and 



 

 

inappropriate behavior toward the instructor or classmates.  The instructor can refer any violation of the 
Student Code of Conduct to the Dean of Student Services for possible probation or suspension from 
Bellevue Community College.  Specific student rights, responsibilities and appeal procedures are listed in 
the Student Code of Conduct, available in the office of the Dean of Student Services. 
 
Incomplete 
If a student fails to complete all the required work for a course, an instructor may assign the grade of 
Incomplete (“I”).  The student must complete the coursework by the end of the next quarter, or receive the 
assigned letter grade (usually an “F”). 
 
F Grade 
Students who fail a course will receive a letter grade of "F.” 
 
Final Examination Schedule 
The Social Science Division will adhere to the final examination schedule as stated in the BCC Schedule. 
Final examinations will be held at the end of each quarter at fixed times.  Instructors will not give 
examinations in advance of the regular schedule.  A student who is absent from any examination held at any 
time during the quarter may forfeit the right to make up the examination.  If, for illness or some other 
circumstance beyond the student's control, the student is unable to be present at any scheduled examination 
and has contacted the instructor on a timely basis, the student may be permitted to take such examination at 
a time designated by the instructor. 
 
Withdrawal From Class 
College policy states that students must formally withdraw from a class by the end of the seventh week of 
the quarter (Registration Office, B125).  If a student has not withdrawn by that date, an appropriate letter 
grade will be assigned for the course. 
 
Hardship Withdrawal 
Instructors may assign the grade of “HW” (hardship withdrawal) at their discretion in the event that a student 
cannot complete the coursework due to extreme and exceptional circumstances.  Students may also contact 
the Enrollment Services office BEFORE grades are assigned in cases of hardship. 
 
Students Who Require Disability Accommodations: 
Students with disabilities who have accommodation needs are encouraged to meet with the Disability 
Support Services (DSS) office located in B132 (telephone 425.564.2498 or TTY 425.564.4110), to establish 
their eligibility for accommodation.  The DSS office will provide each eligible student with an accommodation 
letter. Students who require accommodation in class should review the DSS accommodation letter with each 
instructor during the first week of the quarter. 
  
Students with mobility challenges who may need assistance in case of an emergency situation or evacuation 
should register with Disability Support Services, and review those needs with the instructor as well. 
 
Distribution of Grades 
Grades will not be posted in the Social Science Division or in faculty offices, and secretaries will not give out 
grades.  Students should access their grades through the BCC Web site. 
 
Return of Papers and Tests 
Paper and/or Scantron score sheet returns will be arranged in the following ways ONLY:  by mail, if student 
supplies the instructor with stamped, self-addressed envelope (with appropriate postage); or by the instructor 
designating a time and place whereby the student may retrieve his/her papers.  Unclaimed papers and/or 
Scantron score sheets must be kept by the instructor for a minimum of sixty (60) instructional days following 
the end of the quarter. 
 

 
 
*If you are accused of cheating, stealing exams and/or plagiarism, there is a Bellevue Community College 
Student Discipline and Appeals Procedure (the right to due process) which you may pursue.  Contact the office 
of Division Chair (A251), the Dean of Student Services (B231A) or the Associated Student Body (C212) for 
information regarding the appeals process. 
 


